
 
DATE:   June 27, 2018 
   
MEMO TO:  Board of Directors 
 
THROUGH: Ana Ruiz, AICP, General Manager  
 
FROM:   Meredith Manning, Senior Planner  
  Elaina Cuzick, Senior Property Management Specialist 
 
SUBJECT:    Hawthorns Historic Complex Update at Windy Hill Open Space Preserve  
_____________________________________________________________________________ 

Summary 
On April 08, 2015, the Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District (Midpen) Board of Directors 
(Board) approved a phased partnership approach with Richard and Ann Crevelt for the 
rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance of the Hawthorns Historic Complex (R-15-49) at Windy 
Hill Open Space Preserve (Attachment 1).  The proposed partnership had previously been 
considered and forwarded to the Board by the Planning and Natural Resources (PNR) Committee 
(R-15-38) (Attachment 2). This approach is consistent with Midpen policy 4.02 addressing 
improvements on Midpen lands that hold historic value.  On June 8, 2016, Midpen staff provided 
the Board with a FYI memorandum on the status of activities at the Hawthorns property 
(Attachment 3).  On August 8, 2016, Midpen executed a one-year license agreement with the 
Hawthorns Preservation Trust Foundation (Foundation), which Mr. Crevelt formed in 2016 and 
of which he became Executive Director.  On June 8, 2017, the Foundation presented a proposal 
to Midpen staff for an Independent Living Community with Jim and Patty White of Portola 
Valley as co-proposers with the Foundation.  The license agreement expired on August 8, 2017 
and Midpen did not renew the agreement.  However, Midpen is continuing to work with the 
Whites on a separate, phased partnership approach for the Hawthorns Historic Complex 
(Complex). 
 
An Access License has been signed, and insurance documents have been submitted by the 
Whites, who are proposing to reuse the Complex as an Independent Living Community serving 
young adults with diagnosed developmental disabilities. Again, this approach is consistent with 
Midpen Policy 4.02 addressing improvements on Midpen lands that hold historic value. This 
action is also consistent with Midpen Board Basic Policy that includes a commitment to engage 
cooperatively with other agencies, community organizations, and individuals to preserve open 
space and to facilitate development and management of recreation facilities and public use, 
including re-use of existing structures. The proposed use as a residence is also consistent with the 
Conservation Easement on the property held by Peninsula Open Space Trust (POST).  
 
The Whites are moving forward with initial investigations to determine feasibility and cost of 
their proposal, which at the current time includes two main structures of the four-structure 
Complex: 1) the mansion (main house) and 2) the garage (carriage house). Community outreach 



 
will not be the responsibility of Midpen staff; rather, the Whites will conduct this effort.  Their 
preliminary neighbor outreach recently began in May of this year, and will accelerate once a 
conceptual design is in place. The Whites would be the lead applicant for development of 
designs and obtaining permitting from the Town of Portola Valley and other required permits to 
implement any approved plans. Midpen set aside funds in Fund 20 in FY2018-2019 to perform 
third-party review and discussion of these conceptual designs. 
 
Background 
On February 18, 2014, the Planning & Natural Resources Committee (PNR) confirmed the 
issuance of a Request for Letters of Interest (RLOI) to solicit proposals for a potential 
partnership to rehabilitate and maintain the Complex. On April 3, 2014, Midpen released the 
RLOI and, on June 20, 2014, received four proposals. One proposal was deemed nonresponsive 
and was removed from further consideration. Midpen held interviews with the remaining three 
proposers. Following the interviews, one proposer withdrew. Of the two remaining, Midpen 
deemed the proposal from Richard and Ann Crevelt for reuse of the site as a private residence as 
best meeting the goals of the RLOI and the partnership project, the requirements of the 
conservation easement that affects the entire property, and the overall intent of the Woods 
Family for transferring the property to Midpen. A proposal was also received by Yvonne Tryce, 
Chair of the Friends of Historic Hawthorn Ranch for a nature center, which is discussed later in 
this memorandum.  
  
Discussion 
According to a 2013 historic structures assessment, the historic complex includes the following 
four structures: 1) mansion, 2) cottage, 3) garage, and 4) barn, although there are other buildings 
extant on the property in various states of disrepair. At this time, the Whites are primarily 
focused on the main house and the garage (or former carriage house), and do not have plans for 
the remaining structures but would consider other proposals for those structures.  
 
The access license allows the Whites to begin their investigations on the feasibility of repairs and 
upgrades necessary to bring these severely degraded structures (circa 1880-1920s-era) into 
current health and safety standards for human occupancy. As part of the Independent Living 
Community proposal, the Whites’ intent is to rehabilitate the main house and the garage such 
that future residents would be able and motivated to live independently on their own in 
independent units while having on-site care available on a 24-hour basis, should it be required.  
 
In accordance with the Board’s basic policy and policy 4.02 related to partnerships, Midpen 
would work with the proposers on this partnership approach.  Planning staff have provided the 
Whites the CAD architectural drawings that were developed during as part of the 2013 
assessment so they may be used as a platform for discussions with their own independent 
architect. Staff from Land & Facilities is ready to instruct the Whites about proper procedures to 
safely enter the buildings in order to perform the architectural inspections.   
 
Any proposal for renovations and reuse of the property would be carefully vetted against the 
April 2005 grant deed of Conservation Easement held by the Peninsula Open Space Trust 
(POST) as part of the gift of property to Midpen. This easement restricts any expansion of use; 
however, the type of residential use proposed by the Whites would be compatible with the 
easement.  
 
Additional Proposal 
An additional, separate proposal has been submitted by Yvonne Tryce, Chair of the Friends of 
Historic Hawthorn Ranch, for a Nature Center/Interpretive Center on the Hawthorn property 



 
which has both natural and historic elements as well as opportunities for community sharing of 
common interests such as hiking, riding, or art. There is currently a collection of natural artifacts 
similar to those at Midpen’s Daniels Nature Center, including skulls, bird nests, pelts, etc. that 
Ms. Tryce wishes to house somewhere on the Hawthorne property. Early discussions focused on 
housing this collection within one of the structures comprising the Complex, but upon further 
discussion it was agreed that concept may complicate any arrangement with the Whites and 
would unnecessarily comingle the public with the proposed independent living facility.  
Although this nature center proposal is not recommended for the partnership, staff recommended 
that the proposal be evaluated as part of the larger Public Access Plan (Plan) that will be 
prepared for the Hawthorn Property.  As a result, Ms. Tryce proposes a new, standalone structure 
be built on or near the proposed parking area for the Plan which is currently in the conceptual 
design phase and is scheduled to accelerate this Fall 2018.  
 
Schedule and next steps 
Next steps and their estimated timeline is below for the independent living facility through the 
end of this calendar year. The Whites are eager to move the process forward with their 
architectural consultant; however, they have informed me that although they have discussed the 
project with two architects and one builder, they still need to go through the process of gaining 
access to the site. In addition, they will be absent for a majority of this summer. The timeline of 
the project to date and the anticipated schedule is shown below.  
 
2017 Aug-Dec Preliminary meetings with Jim and Patty White; Midpen meeting with 

Town of Portola Valley Mayor and Vice-Mayor and staff 
2018 May Access license and insurance documents submitted by Whites; early 

engagement of immediate neighbors by Whites 
2018 summer-
fall 

Whites conduct assessment, development proposal, and provide financials 
to Midpen 

2018 summer Midpen conducts traffic studies as part of the concurrent but separately-
funded Public Access Project that would also help inform this proposal 

2018 winter Midpen conducts internal review of submittals, and also conducts third-
party architectural review 

2018 summer-
winter 
(ongoing) 

Whites engage larger community outreach and provide public input report 
back to Midpen 

2019 spring Town of Portola Valley study session with Planning Commission (per 
request by Town Manager); Midpen not present at this session 

2019 spring PNR or ABC Committee meeting (TBD) 
 
Budget 
Hawthorns Fund 20 is a unique fund code specifically set aside to manage the nearly two million 
dollar endowment transferred with the property to Midpen in 2011 to be used towards its 
stewardship. Funds were approved for FY 2018-19 in the amount of $78,000 for Planning 
Capital Expenses in part for Midpen to provide third-party feasibility review of any architectural 
drawings and other concepts developed by the Whites’ architect or other consultants. 
 
Attachments 

1. Report R-15-49, phased partnership approach to Board (April 8, 2015) 
2. Report R-15-38, phased partnership approach to PNR Committee (March 10, 2015) 
3. FYI memorandum, status of activities to Board (June 8, 2016)  



 
 
 
R-15-49 
Meeting 15-08 
April 08, 2015 

       AGENDA ITEM 7 
AGENDA ITEM   
 
Proposed Partnership for the Rehabilitation, Reuse, and Maintenance of the Hawthorn Historic 
Complex at Windy Hill Open Space Preserve  
 
GENERAL MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATION(S)  

 
1. Approve the proposed phased partnership approach with Richard and Ann Crevelt (Crevelt) for 

the rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance of the Hawthorn Historic Complex (HHC). 
 
2. Approve issuance of a one-year permit-to-enter to Crevelt to begin initial planning, site 

cleanup, and other preliminary work. 
 
3. Approve ongoing discussions with Crevelt to further develop the terms and conditions for a 

future long-term partnership. 
 

4. Approve deferral of the second proposal for a nature center until the Public Access Plan for the 
Hawthorn Property is initiated. 

 
SUMMARY 
 
On February 18, 2014, the Planning and Natural Resources Committee (PNR) confirmed the 
issuance of a Request for Letters of Interest (RLOI) to solicit proposals for a potential partnership 
to rehabilitate and maintain the Hawthorn Historic Complex (HHC).  On April 3, 2014, an RLOI 
was released and on June 20, 2014, four proposals were received.  One proposal was deemed 
nonresponsive and removed from further consideration.  Interviews were conducted with the 
remaining three proposers.  Following the interviews, one proposer withdrew.  Of the two 
remaining, the proposal from Richard and Ann Crevelt for reuse of the site as a private residence 
was deemed to best meet the goals of the RLOI and the HHC partnership project, the requirements 
of the conservation easement that affects the entire HHC, and the overall intent of the Woods 
Family for transferring the property to the Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District (District).  
Although the second proposal by the Friends of Historic Hawthorns Ranch (Friends Group) for a 
nature center is not recommended for the HHC partnership, this proposal does merit further 
consideration as part of the overall Public Access Plan that will be prepared for the Hawthorn 
Property in the future. These findings and recommendations were reviewed and confirmed by the 
PNR on March 10, 2015.   
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BACKGROUND 
 
On April 3, 2014, a RLOI was released with the goal of identifying potential partners who would 
propose to rehabilitate and maintain the historic structures at the site with minimal cost to the 
District. This approach is consistent with District policy 4.02 addressing improvements on District 
lands that hold historic value:   
 

Paragraph C. (3) except: 
“When the District considers acquisition of a site which includes a structure or structures 
which are listed on the National Register for Historic Places or are clearly eligible for 
inclusion on that register, the District has a special responsibility to seek some means to 
protect these structures. An important consideration in the decision to retain such structures 
will be the availability of special funding programs or resources from other public agencies, 
private organizations or individuals for the costs of their restoration, maintenance and 
operation.” 

 
In addition to meeting District goals for the partnership project, a viable partnership proposal 
must also meet the conditions of the conservation easement that underlies the Hawthorn Property 
and HHC.  This conservation easement was prepared by the Woods, the Grantor of the property, 
in 2005. Peninsula Open Space Trust (POST) is the grantee and is responsible for ensuring that 
all future development on the property is aligned with the conditions of the easement. The 
conservation easement is extremely conservative, reflecting the Woods’ desires to have the 
property maintained in its original and natural condition. For example, no new structures are 
allowed unless these replace an existing structure or unless these are specifically associated with 
public access requirements. No commercial activities, including commercial agriculture, can be 
conducted onsite. No new roads or parking are allowed except as needed to allow for public 
access to trails and to meet District operational and maintenance requirements.  Therefore, the 
potential uses that can take place at the HHC are restricted to residential use, or a use that is 
complimentary with public access and public education. 
 
On June 20, 2014, four proposals were received in response to the RLOI (Attachment A).  A 
proposal from Portola Valley Scouting was deemed to be non-responsive, as the proposal did not 
include an intention to steward the structures, and was therefore eliminated from further 
consideration.  Nonetheless, the Scouting group has been added to the public notification list for 
any future public access planning work at the Hawthorn Property. 
 
Following review of the proposals, interviews were conducted with the three responsive 
proposers (please refer to Attachment B for a summary of the findings from the interviews). 
Subsequent to the interviews, Jasper Ridge Farms informed the District that they were 
withdrawing their proposal because they felt they could not meet their program requirements 
without demolishing the lower barn.  The RLOI specifically indicated that the lower barn is one 
of the four key structures contributing to the historic fabric of the Hawthorn Historic Complex. It 
is also considered to be one of the oldest structures in Portola Valley. Therefore, the proposal to 
demolish the lower barn was not aligned with the RLOI and would likely not obtain approval 
from the Town of Portola Valley.  The District therefore has two remaining active proposals for 
consideration:  Crevelt and the Friends Group. 
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DISCUSSION   
 
Recommend Crevelt Proposal for the HHC Partnership Project 
Based on a full analysis of each remaining proposal, including the revised Friends Group 
proposal (refer to Attachment B), the General Manager recommends pursuing a potential 
HHC partnership with Crevelt. The Crevelt proposal best aligns with the underlying zoning 
requirements for the property, the constraints of the existing underlying conservation easement 
(refer to Attachment C), the goals of the RLOI and the HHC partnership project, and the overall 
intent of the Woods Family for transferring the property to the District.   
 
Recommend Forwarding Friends Group Proposal for Inclusion in the Public Access Plan 
The revised proposal from the Friends Group for a 500 square foot nature center may require an 
amendment to the conservation easement and submittal of an application for either re-zoning or a 
special use permit from the Town of Portola Valley.  This proposal is also not consistent with the 
intention of the Woods Family gift or the historic use of the site, and is not well aligned with the 
goals of the RLOI.  Nonetheless, the concept of a nature center at the Hawthorn Property may be 
considered well aligned with the overall goals of the District for the larger property, versus the 
HHC.  For this reason, the General Manager recommends forwarding the Friends Group nature 
center proposal for inclusion and further consideration as part of the Public Access Plan that will 
be developed for the Hawthorn Property.  This Public Access Plan is envisioned to be initiated 
within the next 5 years. 
 
Recommended Phased Partnership Approach with Crevelt 
The General Manager recommends a phased partnership approach given that the viability of the 
Crevelt Proposal is dependent on a number of yet outstanding factors.  As part of this phased 
approach, the District would first issue a one (1) year HHC access permit (permit-to-enter)  to 
Crevelt to allow for initial planning and design work to commence, as well as onsite cleanup and 
additional stabilization prior to the actual rehabilitation of the structures and future reuse of the 
site. The HHC access permit may include a “Letter of Agreement” that further details the agreed 
upon responsibilities referenced below to avoid misunderstandings regarding Crevelt’s 
responsibility for fundraising and disclaim any District responsibility for accounting, fundraising, 
use of non-profit funds, or obligations to any donors pledging funds to the non-profit. 
 
Benefits of initiating the partnership with a one-year permit-to-enter include: a) partner ability to 
address immediate project needs; b) long-term partnership terms and conditions can 
simultaneously be more fully developed, and c) deterioration of the structures will be arrested.  
 
Crevelt Responsibility 
During the first phase of the phased partnership approach, Crevelt would be responsible for the 
following: 
 Secure non-profit status; legal paperwork for this non-profit has already commenced; 

however, the entire process can take 12-18 months to complete. 
 Successfully develop and implement a fundraising plan. 
 Raise adequate funds to complete initial work on site (currently estimated to be 

approximately $2.01 million). 
 Secure “pro-bono” services for design, engineering, and interior furnishings. 
 Coordinate with District staff and volunteers to conduct volunteer projects for site clean-

up and broom removal. 
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 Work with the District and Town of Portola Valley to confirm permitting requirements 
and discuss the potential to reduce and/or waive permitting fees.  

 Work with POST to discuss conformance with the conservation easement, including the 
allowance of future fundraising events to occur at the site.  

 
Once the non-profit is established and assuming clearance from POST, Crevelt would work with 
their extensive community contacts to conduct fundraising events. As funds are raised, Crevelt 
would a) finalize their negotiations for a lease with the District; b) work with architects and 
engineers to complete the design documents; c) obtain required permits, and d) begin 
rehabilitation at the site, starting with the Garage and then completing the work at the House. 
Ultimately, their goal would be to raise sufficient additional funds for future rehabilitation of the 
Barn and the Cottage (refer to Site Plan, Attachment D). 
 
District Responsibility 
In order to facilitate a phased partnership with Crevelt, the District would be responsible for the 
following: 
 Review and approve minimal, near-term stabilization work as required to deter any 

continued deterioration. 
 Participate in meetings with the Town of Portola Valley to review permitting and 

development requirements. 
 Coordinate with District volunteers and other community volunteers to organize and lead 

volunteer restoration and cleanup events at the site. 
 Participate in discussions with POST to monitor and confirm ongoing compliance with 

the conservation easement.  
 
Future Actions (refer to Partnership Development Timeline, Attachment E) 
If the Board approves the phased partnership approach, a permit-to-enter would be issued for one 
(1) year. After one year, staff will return to the PNR with either:  a) proposed terms and 
conditions for a long term lease; or b) proposal to extend the permit for up to one additional year.  
After two years, if a partnership between the District and Crevelt has not been successfully 
negotiated and no alternate partner is identified, the District would evaluate the options for 
completing long-term stabilization or mothballing of the structures.    
 
FISCAL IMPACT   
 
The HHC Partnership Project is a Priority 1 project on the Planning Department’s Fiscal Year 
(FY) 2015-16 Action Plan.  If rehabilitation of these structures is not implemented as soon as 
possible, deterioration will accelerate.  The HHC Partnership Project scope for FY2015-16 
includes partnership development activities and minor near-term stabilization measures with a 
corresponding budget of $343,000, which includes a placeholder amount of  $293,000 should the 
potential partnership with Crevelt be unsuccessful and additional long-term stabilization or 
mothballing measures deemed necessary. The larger Hawthorn budget also includes $200,800 
for improvements to the Alpine Road House to prepare the house for lease or use as a ranger 
residence.  All costs are to be funded by the Hawthorn endowment. 
 
BOARD COMMITTEE REVIEW 
 
On March 10, 2015, the PNR confirmed the General Manager’s recommendations for a phased 
approach to partner selection, issuance of a permit-to-enter to Richard and Ann Crevelt, and 
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deferral of the nature center proposal to be considered as a part of the future Hawthorn Property 
Public Access project. 
 
PUBLIC NOTICE   
 
Public notice was provided as required by the Brown Act. Interested parties and neighbors within 
300 feet of the property have also been notified.   
 
CEQA COMPLIANCE   
 
The proposed actions do not constitute a physical change to the environment, and are therefore 
not subject to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  Any future proposal to make 
improvements or repairs to the structures would be subject to CEQA review prior to 
implementation. 
 
NEXT STEPS 
 
Upon approval by the Board, the District would negotiate and enter into an initial partnership 
with Richard and Ann Crevelt for the rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance of the Hawthorn 
Historic Complex and issue a one (1) year permit-to-enter to Crevelt to allow initial site planning 
and cleanup/stabilization actions to begin. In addition, the District would inform the Friends 
Group that their proposal is recommended to be evaluated as a part of the future Public Access 
Plan for the Hawthorn Property.   
 
Attachment(s)   

A. List of Proposals Received in Response to the Request for Letters of Intent 
B. Summary of HHC Partnership Proposal Interviews 
C. Hawthorn Property Conservation Easement 
D. Hawthorn Property Site Plan 
E. Partnership Development Timeline 

 
Responsible Department Head:  
Jane Mark, AICP, Planning Manager 
 
Prepared by: 
Gina Coony, Planner III 
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       AGENDA ITEM 1 
AGENDA ITEM   
 
Proposed Partnership for the Rehabilitation, Reuse, and Maintenance of the Hawthorn Historic 
Complex at Windy Hill Open Space Preserve  
 
GENERAL MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Confirm and forward the following items to the full Board for approval: 
 
1. Proposed phased partnership approach with Richard and Ann Crevelt (Crevelt) for the 

rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance of the Hawthorn Historic Complex (HHC). 
 
2. Issuance of a one-year permit-to-enter to Crevelt to begin initial planning, site cleanup, and 

other preliminary work. 
 
3. Ongoing discussions with Crevelt to further develop the terms and conditions for a future long-

term partnership. 
 

4. Deferral of the second proposal for a nature center until the Public Access Plan for the 
Hawthorn Property is initiated. 

 
SUMMARY 
 
On February 18, 2014, the Planning & Natural Resources Committee (PNR) confirmed the 
issuance of a Request for Letters of Interest (RLOI) to solicit proposals for a potential partnership 
to rehabilitate and maintain the Hawthorn Historic Complex (HHC).  On April 3, 2014, an RLOI 
was released and on June 20, 2014, four proposals were received.  One proposal was deemed 
nonresponsive and removed from further consideration.  Interviews were conducted with the 
remaining three proposers.  Following the interviews, one proposer withdrew.  Of the two 
remaining, the proposal from Richard and Ann Crevelt for reuse of the site as a private residence 
was deemed to best meet the goals of the RLOI and the HHC partnership project, the requirements 
of the conservation easement that affects the entire HHC, and the overall intent of the Woods 
Family for transferring the property to the Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District (District).  
Although the second proposal by Yvonne Tryce for a nature center is not recommended for the 
HHC partnership, this proposal does merit further consideration as part of the larger Public Access 
Plan that will be prepared for the Hawthorn Property. These findings and recommendations are 
included as part of this report for PNR review and confirmation.   
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BACKGROUND 
 
On April 3, 2014, a RLOI was released with the goal of identifying potential partners who would 
propose to rehabilitate and maintain the historic structures at the site with minimal cost to the 
District. This approach is consistent with District policy 4.02 addressing improvements on District 
lands that hold historic value:   
 

Paragraph C. (3) except: 
“When the District considers acquisition of a site which includes a structure or structures 
which are listed on the National Register for Historic Places or are clearly eligible for 
inclusion on that register, the District has a special responsibility to seek some means to 
protect these structures. An important consideration in the decision to retain such structures 
will be the availability of special funding programs or resources from other public agencies, 
private organizations or individuals for the costs of their restoration, maintenance and 
operation.” 

 
In addition to meeting District goals for the partnership project, a viable partnership proposal 
must also meet the conditions of the conservation easement that underlies the Hawthorn Property 
and HHC.  This conservation easement was prepared by the Woods, the Grantor of the property, 
in 2005. Peninsula Open Space Trust (POST) is the grantee and is responsible for ensuring that 
all future development on the property is aligned with the conditions of the easement. The 
conservation easement is extremely conservative, reflecting the Woods’ desires to have the 
property maintained in its original and natural condition. For example, no new structures are 
allowed unless these replace an existing structure or unless these are specifically associated with 
public access requirements. No commercial activities, including commercial agriculture, can be 
conducted onsite. No new roads or parking is allowed except as needed to allow for public 
access to trails and to meet District operational and maintenance requirements.  Therefore, the 
potential uses that can take place at the HHC are restricted to residential use, or a use that is 
complimentary with public access and public education. 
 
On June 20, 2014, four proposals were received in response to the RLOI (Attachment A).  The 
proposal from Portola Valley Scouting was deemed to be non-responsive, as the proposal did not 
include an intention to steward the structures, and was therefore eliminated from further 
consideration.  Nonetheless, the Scouting group has been added to the public notification list for 
any future public access planning work at the Hawthorn Property. 
 
Following review of the proposals, interviews were conducted with the three responsive 
proposers (please refer to Attachment B for a summary of the findings from the interviews). 
Subsequent to the interviews, Jasper Ridge Farms informed the District that they were 
withdrawing their proposal because they felt they could not meet their program requirements 
without demolishing the lower barn.  The RLOI specifically indicated that the lower barn is one 
of the four key structures contributing to the historic fabric of the Hawthorn historic complex. It 
is also considered to be one of the oldest structures in Portola Valley. Therefore, the proposal to 
demolish the lower barn was not aligned with the RLOI and would likely not obtain approval 
from the Town of Portola Valley.  The District therefore has two remaining active proposals for 
consideration:  Crevelt and the Friends Group. 
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DISCUSSION 
 
Recommend Crevelt Proposal for the HHC Partnership Project 
Based on a full analysis of each remaining proposal, including the revisions to the Friends Group 
proposal (refer to Attachment B), the General Manager recommends pursuing a potential 
HHC partnership with Crevelt. The Crevelt proposal best aligns with the underlying zoning 
requirements for the property, the constraints of the existing underlying conservation easement 
(refer to Attachment C), the goals of the RLOI and the HHC partnership project, and the overall 
intent of the Woods Family for transferring the property to the District.   
 
Recommend Forwarding Friends Group Proposal for Inclusion in Public Access Plan 
The revised proposal from the Friends Group for a 500 square foot nature center may require an 
amendment to the conservation easement and submittal of an application for either re-zoning or a 
special use permit from the Town of Portola Valley.  This proposal is also not consistent with the 
intention of the Woods Family gift or the historic use of the site, and is not well aligned with the 
goals of the RLOI.  Nonetheless, the concept of a nature center at the Hawthorn Property may be 
considered well aligned with the overall goals of the District for the larger property, versus the 
HHC.  For this reason, the General Manager recommends forwarding the Friends Group nature 
center proposal for inclusion and further consideration as part of the Public Access Plan that will 
be developed for the Hawthorn Property.  This Public Access Plan is envisioned to be initiated 
within the next 5 years. 
 
Recommended Phased Partnership Approach with Crevelt 
The General Manager recommends a phased partnership approach given that the viability of the 
Crevelt Proposal is dependent on a number of yet outstanding factors.  As part of this phased 
approach, the District would first issue a one (1) year HHC access permit (permit-to-enter)  to 
Crevelt to allow for initial planning and design work to commence, as well as onsite cleanup and 
additional stabilization prior to the actual rehabilitation of the structures and future reuse of the 
site. The HHC access permit may include as an attachment, a “Letter of Agreement” that further 
details the agreed upon responsibilities referenced below to ensure there are no 
misunderstandings regarding the Crevelt’s responsibility for fundraising and disclaiming any 
District responsibility for accounting, fundraising, use of non-profit funds, or obligations to any 
donors pledging funds to the non-profit. 
 
Benefits of initiating the partnership with a one-year permit-to-enter include: a) partner ability to 
address immediate project needs; b) long-term partnership terms and conditions can 
simultaneously be more fully developed, and c) deterioration of the structures will be arrested.  
 
Crevelt Responsibility 
During the first phase of the phased partnership approach, Crevelt would be responsible for the 
following: 
 Secure non-profit status; Legal paperwork for this non-profit has already commenced; 

however, the entire process can take 12-18 months to complete. 
 Successfully develop and implement a fundraising plan. 
 Raise adequate funds to complete initial work on site (currently estimated to be 

approximately $2.01 million). 
 Secure “pro-bono” services for design, engineering, and interior furnishings. 
 Coordinate with District staff and volunteers to conduct volunteer projects for site clean-

up and broom removal. 
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 Work with the District and Town of Portola Valley to confirm permitting requirements 
and discuss the potential to reduce and/or waive permitting fees.  

 Work with POST to discuss conformance with the conservation easement, including the 
allowance of future fundraising events to occur at the site.  

 
Once the non-profit is established and assuming clearance from POST, Crevelt would work with 
their extensive community contacts to conduct fundraising events. As funds are raised, Crevelt 
would a) finalize their negotiations for a lease with the District; b) work with architects and 
engineers to complete the design documents; c) obtain required permits, and d) begin renovations 
at the site, starting with the Garage and then completing the work at the House. Ultimately, their 
goal would be to raise sufficient additional funds for future rehabilitation of the Barn and the 
Cottage. Refer to Site Plan, Attachment C. 
 
District Responsibility 
In order to facilitate a phased partnership with Crevelt, the District would be responsible for the 
following: 
 Review and approve minimal, near-term stabilization work as required to deter any 

continued deterioration. 
 Participate in meetings with the Town of Portola Valley to review permitting and 

development requirements. 
 Coordinate with District volunteers and other community volunteers to organize and lead 

volunteer restoration and cleanup events at the site. 
 Participate in discussions with POST to monitor and confirm ongoing compliance with 

the conservation easement.  
 
Future Actions (refer to Partnership Development Timeline, Attachment E) 
If the Committee confirms and the full Board approves the phased partnership approach, a 
permit-to-enter would be issued for one (1) year. After one year, staff would return to the 
Committee with either:  a) proposed terms and conditions for a long term lease; or b) proposal to 
extend the permit for up to one additional year.  After two years, if a partnership between the 
District and Crevelt has not been successfully negotiated and no alternate partner is identified, 
the District would evaluate the options for completing long-term stabilization or mothballing of 
the structures.    
 
FISCAL IMPACT   
 
The HHC Partnership Project is a Priority 1 project on the Planning Department’s proposed 
Fiscal Year 2015-16 Action Plan.  It is priority 1 because the Hawthorn historic complex has 
been found to be eligible for listing as an historic district and therefore the District has a 
responsibility to attempt to protect the four primary structures within the complex.  If 
rehabilitation of these structures is not implemented as soon as possible, deterioration will 
accelerate substantially.  If a partnership is not viable within the next two years, the District 
would complete long-term stabilization to stem the rate of deterioration and to reduce on-going 
maintenance and operations costs associated with hazardous deteriorating structures on District 
lands.. The project scope includes partnership development activities and minor near-term 
stabilization measures. These costs would be paid out of the Hawthorn endowment fund and are 
anticipated to be no more than $50,000.  An additional budget of $293,000 has been set aside in 
the proposed Budget as a placeholder should the potential partnership with Crevelt be 
unsuccessful and additional long-term stabilization or mothballing measures deemed necessary. 
NOTE: The proposed FY2015-15 budget reviewed by the Board on 2/25/25 allocated $543,800 
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for Hawthorn’s related projects.  In addition to the $343,000 budgeted for the HHC Partnership 
Project, the remaining $200,800 is budgeted for improvements to the Alpine Road House to 
complete design, permitting, remediation and renovations required to prepare the house for lease 
or use as a ranger residence. 
 
PUBLIC NOTICE   
 
Public notice was provided as required by the Brown Act. Interested parties and neighbors within 
300 feet of the property have also been notified.   
 
CEQA COMPLIANCE   
 
The proposed actions do not constitute a physical change to the environment, and are therefore 
not subject to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  Any future proposal to make 
improvements or renovations to the structures would be subject to CEQA review prior to 
implementation. 
 
NEXT STEPS 
 
Upon confirmation of the Committee, the recommended action items would be forwarded to the 
full Board of Directors for consideration.  If approved by the full Board, the District would enter 
into an initial partnership with Richard and Ann Crevelt for the rehabilitation, reuse, and 
maintenance of the Hawthorn Historic Complex and issue a one (1) year permit-to-enter to 
Crevelt to allow initial site planning and cleanup/stabilization actions to begin. In addition, the 
District would inform the Friends Group that their proposal is recommended to be evaluated as a 
part of the future Public Access Plan for the Hawthorn Property.   

 
Attachments   

A. List of Proposals Received in Response to the Request for Letters of Intent 
B. Summary of HHC Partnership Proposal Interviews 
C. Hawthorn Property Conservation Easement 
D. Hawthorn Property Site Plan 
E. Partnership Development Timeline 

 
Responsible Department Head:  
Jane Mark, AICP, Planning Manager 
 
Prepared by: 
Gina Coony, Planner III 
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List of Proposals Received in Response to the Request for Letters of Intent 
 

A. Jasper Ridge Farms 
 Scope:  Existing non-profit “light commercial” type use; replace or reconstruct the 

Barn for lodging of therapy animals and use an auxiliary building for an office;   
 Project Cost:  $400K; already raised $300K. 
 Schedule:  Had architect and contractor on board; requirements considered to be 

simple and straightforward.   
 

B. Richard & Ann Crevelt (Crevelt) 
 Scope:  Private residential; creation of a non-profit for Crevelt to obtain private 

donations to complete initial rehabilitation of the House & Garage; remaining site 
(Barn & Cottage) would be funded and rehabilitated over time.  Crevelt family would 
live on site and provide basic maintenance of the facility. 

 Project Cost:  $2,010,000.  Cost assumes substantial amount of volunteer and pro-
bono work to complete design, construction management, site cleanup. 

 Schedule:  Phased approach; approximately three (3) years to complete first portion 
of work (Garage & House) 

 
C. Friends of Historic Hawthorns Ranch (Friends Group) 
 Scope:  Museum Complex; rehabilitation of entire site, including higher intensity uses 

such as a nature center (within a converted garage) and a history museum (within the 
restored house).  

 Project Cost:  8.5M; no current funds in hand. 
 Schedule:  3 years for design, permitting and construction; very aggressive 

implementation schedule raises feasibility concerns (e.g. 3 months for design, 2 
months for permitting).   
 

D. Portola Valley Scouting 
 Scope:  General scouting use; no proposal to rehabilitate or steward structures 
 Project Cost:  None provided 
 Schedule: None provided 

. 
 

### 
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Summary of HHC Partnership Proposal Interviews 
 

A. Jasper Ridge Farms (JRF): 
 Proposal stated intent to “reconstruct or rebuild” the Barn.  In the interview, JRF clarified 

that their plan was to tear down the Barn and build a new barn in its place. 
 JRF was informed that the Barn was among the oldest surviving structures in Portola Valley, 

and that demolishing a structure that contributed to the historic complex was infeasible; 
they would therefore need to build within the interior of the old Barn and/or within the 
footprint of adjacent structures. 

 JRF would require additional infrastructure (e.g. electrical, parking) that might not be 
compatible with the conservation easement.   

 The proposed use is likely not in conformance with the Town’s underlying zoning, but due to 
low intensity use, may be granted via a conditional use permit.   

 Proposed use would be in conformance with the historic use of the site. Woods family had 
many animals and took in many “retired” animals. 

 
B. Crevelt: 
 Richard Crevelt is a General Contractor with extensive experience in building and 

maintaining estate properties. 
 Proposal is to establish non-profit and fundraise to complete rehabilitation of the structures. 
 Non-profit would fund all rehabilitation work. 
 Crevelt proposes to first refurbish the Garage, then use it to store materials from the House 

that have to be removed to complete the rehabilitation of the House. Once the House is 
complete, Crevelt family (Richard, wife, and two children) would move into and inhabit the 
House.  They would then fundraise to complete rehabilitation of the Barn and the Cottage.  

 At a conceptual level, the Crevelt proposal appears to comply with the conservation 
easement, however, there may be proposed work (like installing sewer lateral) that may 
require an amendment to the conservation easement.  

 Proposal relies heavily upon donated services and volunteer activities.  
 Crevelt proposal requested lease terms similar to Fremont Older house. 
 Crevelt indicated being amenable to ”sharing” use of the larger HHC site with other partners 

as long as other uses does not impact his family’s privacy. 
 Crevelt proposal agrees to allow public tours, per RLOI conditions, minimum two per year. 

 
C. Friends of Historic Hawthorns Ranch (Friends group): 
 The Friends group was informed that their $8.5 M proposal for an expansive museum 

complex did not comply with the Town’s underlying zoning or with major provisions of the 
conservation easement. 

 The Friends group was asked to re-evaluate their proposal, and issue a letter revising their 
proposal to better align with the conservation easement and the underlying zoning. 
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 On October 02, 2014, the Friends Group submitted a letter with a revised proposal to limit 

development to a nature center onsite.  The revised proposal is for a smaller (approximately 
500 SF) nature center to be located in place of the upper barn near Los Trancos Road. 

 On December 8, 2014, staff met with the Friends Group to discuss their alternate proposal.   
 On January 20, 2015 the Friends Group issued a more detailed description of their October 

revised proposal letter, as requested by District staff. 
. 

 
### 
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September
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November

December  
January

February 
March

April
May

June
July

August 
September

October 
November

December  
January

February 
March

1st QTR 2nd QTR 3rd QTR 4th QTR

ON-GOING COMMUNITY OUTREACH
VOLUNTEER PROJECTS

CREVELT PREPARE & SUBMIT 
NON-PROFIT PAPERWORK

NON-PROFIT
ESTABLISHED

NON-PROFIT SPONSORED  FUNDRAISING

JURISDICTIONAL COORDINATION 
TOWN OF PORTOLA VALLEY

NEAR-TERM 
STABILIZATION

PARTNERSHIP WITH CREVELT

LONG-TERM 
STABLIZATION / MOTHBALLING
 IF PARTNERSHIP NOT IN PLACE 

BY FY 2017-18

ON-GOING DISTRICT PROJECT COORDINATION WITH POST & CREVELT 

ATTACHMENT E
HAWTHORN HISTORIC COMPLEX - PARTNER DEVELOPMENT 2015-2018

FY 2015-2016 FY 2016-2017 FY 2017-2018

CREVELT PERMIT TO ENTER
RENEW PERMIT TO ENTER

ENTER INTO PARTNER LEASE BY END OF FY
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DATE:   June 8, 2016  
 
MEMO TO:  Board of Directors 
 
THROUGH:  Stephen E. Abbors, General Manager  
 
FROM:   Allen Ishibashi, Senior Real Property Agent and Bryan Apple, Planner II  
 
SUBJECT:    Status of Activities at the Hawthorn Property   
_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 
This FYI memorandum has been prepared in response to the Board President’s request on May 
12, 2016 for an update on activities at the Hawthorn Property. 
 
Hawthorns Historic Complex Partnership 
On April 8, 2015, the Board approved a partnership for the rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance 
of the Hawthorn Historic Complex with Richard and Ann Crevelt (Crevelts) for use of the site as 
a private residence (R-15-49). As part of this partnership the Board approved a phased approach 
in which the Crevelts would first be issued a one (1) year access license to allow for initial 
planning and design work, with a long term agreement to follow once the terms in the access 
license were successfully completed.  
 
The original intention was to execute the access license directly with the Crevelts while they 
concurrently worked to obtain non-profit status for the new non-profit that would be dedicated to 
rehabilitating and maintaining the Hawthorns Historic Complex.  Later, the Crevelts requested 
that the access license be executed directly with the new, non-profit Hawthorns Preservation 
Trust Foundation (Foundation). This request delayed the execution of the access license until the 
501c(3) was approved for the new Foundation.  
 
The access license agreement was finalized on May 12, 2016 and sent to the Foundation for 
review and execution. To date the District has not received a signed copy of the access license. 
Per the terms of the access license, the Foundation must accomplish the following tasks before a 
long term agreement with the District would be discussed:  
 

1. Finalize the non-profit, tax-exempt status for the entity that would enter into a long-term 
lease;  

2. Develop and implement a fundraising plan and submit this to the District for approval;  
3. Raise at least $1,000,000 for the rehabilitation, reuse, and maintenance of the site;  
4. Solicit and identify potential “pro-bono” providers for design, engineering, and interior 

finishes; and 
5. Confirm permitting requirements with the town of Portola Valley.  
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The General Manager will keep the Board updated on the status of this item if and when the 
license is executed.  
 
Realignment of Alpine Road Trail (roadside trail along property frontage) 
On April 27, 2016, the Town of Portola Valley’s new Town Manager Jeremy Dennis met with 
General Manager Steve Abbors, Assistant General Manager Ana Ruiz, and Planning Manager 
Jane Mark to discuss the Town’s continued interest in realigning the Alpine Road trail that fronts 
the Hawthorn Property, from Corte Madera School to Los Trancos Road.  The Town had 
deferred this item during the departure of the former Town Manager.  Recognizing that the 
Action Plan for Fiscal Year (FY) 2016-17 has been already developed and reviewed by the 
Action Plan and Budget Committee, which includes numerous major and high priority projects 
for the Board, many that are underway, the General Manager advised Town Manager Dennis to 
formally submit the Town’s request to the Board in November, to be included very early in the 
Board’s Priority Setting Process for the subsequent fiscal year.  This request has also been noted 
by staff and will be included with the various projects that the Board will consider for FY2017-
18.  
 
Nature Center Request from Yvonne Tryce 
As part of the Request for Letters of Interest (RLOI) for Rehabilitation, Reuse, and Maintenance 
of the Hawthorn Historic Complex, the District received a proposal from Yvonne Tryce for a 
nature center.  This proposal was not selected as it did not meet the intent and goals of the RLOI.  
However, it did merit further consideration as part of a future overall Public Access Site Plan for 
the Hawthorn Property.  As such, on April 8, 2015, the Board of Directors approved the deferral 
of the nature center proposal until the Public Access Plan for the Hawthorn Property is initiated, 
which at that time was envisioned to be initiated within the next 5 years (2015-2020). 
 
Future Public Access Site Plan for the Hawthorn Property 
Dependent on staff capacity and the progress of current Action Plan Projects come this fall, the 
General Manager will consider recommending the initiation of the Public Access Site Plan for 
the Hawthorn Property as part of the FY2017-18 Action Plan.  If so, the Public Access Site Plan 
would incorporate both the Town’s request for the Alpine Road Trail realignment and Ms. 
Tryce’s proposal for a nature center.  Other elements that would be included as part of this Public 
Access Site Plan would include interior trails, connections to Town trails, signage, and parking. 
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	THROUGH: Ana Ruiz, AICP, General Manager
	FROM:   Meredith Manning, Senior Planner



